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Full Council
Tuesday 17th December 2024
Coleford Town Council Chamber
7:00pm – 9:00pm
Minutes
Present: 

Cllrs: N Penny (Chair), P Kay, M Cox, C Elsmore, S Cox, J Templeton, M Beard, 

M Getgood
Mic Smith – Tourist Information Centre (TIC)
Laura-Jade Schroeder – Town Clerk

Laura Jayne – Assistant Clerk (Minute taker)
Thanks was given to the Coleford Christmas Lights volunteers, on making the town look fabulous and it being their best year yet!
1. Apologies were received from Cllrs K Robbins, R Dix and A Fullerton
2. To receive declarations of interest re: items on this agenda
A pecuniary interest was declared by Cllrs N Penny and C Elsmore relating to items:

· 7 Payments.

· 8 Cashbook and bank reconciliations.
A personal interest was also declared by Cllr C Elsmore relating to item 15.
3. There were no new dispensation requests received
4. To agree the minutes of 26th November 2024
Cllr P Kay declared the minutes of the 26th of November to be correct.
Cllr C Elsmore seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
Cllr N Penny signed a copy of the minutes as a true and accurate account.
5. Matters arising from the minutes of 26th November 2024
Page 1: Item 7 - Outstanding works were confirmed as being completed by Oakey & Son Ltd. on the 17th of December. Payment of invoice to be made 18th of December. 
Page 3: Item 16 - Cllr M Cox verbally updated Marcus Perrin with the recommendation from Full Council on the location of proposed EV charging points. 
6. There were no members of public present
7. To agree payments
Cllrs N Penny and C Elsmore stepped out of the room.
Cllr P Kay took the Chair.
A list of this month’s payments had been previously presented to Council members.
Recommendation:

Purchase Ledger payments of £27,231.24, cashbook expenses of £1,059.91, and verbal payments presented in the room totalling £10,479.84 were agreed. 
Grand total of 38,770.99.
      Moved by Cllr M Beard, seconded by Cllr M Getgood, unanimously agreed.
      All Cllrs re-entered the room.

8. To note cash books and bank reconciliations
Noted by members.
9. To receive draft budget for consideration
After some discussion the below recommendation was agreed:

Recommendation: 

To hold a budget workshop meeting on the morning of Friday the 10th of January, subject to enough attendees. 
Proposed Cllr N Penny, seconded by Cllr P Kay, unanimously agreed.
This workshop will be for anyone with budget knowledge or those wanting to improve their understanding, with a view to working on the detail and putting forward a recommendation on the 14th of January. 

10. To consider quotes for Cemetery building repairs
Cllr N Penny updated members of the quotes received for repairs to the Cemetery building. 
Quote 1 - £4,091 
Quote 2 - £3,429 
After some discussion which included the lack of current use of the building, safety aspects and thoughts over how funds could be best spent, the below recommendation was agreed: 
Recommendation: 
To purchase 6 panels of heras fencing (can be second hand). Fence off the building for safety. Gather costs to demolish the building, remove fallen materials and make good of the land, leaving the concrete base in place. To then look at what could be placed there. 
Proposed by Cllr M Beard, seconded by Cllr M Getgood, unanimously agreed. 
11. To consider water refill station

Cllr M Getgood updated members of the water refill station proposal. 
Recommendation: 

To purchase one water refill station out of 2024’s budget, to be placed at Bells Field.

Subject to Cllr D Stevens locating a suitable location for a water supply. 

To be taken from Environment budget code. 
With a view to purchasing an additional station out of next year’s budget. 

Style to be determined. 
Proposed by Cllr M Getgood, seconded by Cllr C Elsmore and unanimously agreed.
Additional discussion continued around the location of a second station 

· Next to the Clock Tower, under Clock Tower budget.

· Within a phone box, located next to Coop / Dean Hospice  
CTC to create stickers to help traders promote water refill scheme.  

12. To note the TIC Coordinator’s November report

Cllr N Penny welcomed Mic, TIC Co-ordinator.
Mic addressed the room, introducing and explaining the TIC November Report, which had previously been presented to members. 

Members noted with appreciation and the addition of noting the increase in visitors following on from the relocation. 

This TIC Report will become a regular item on the earlier Full Council agenda. 

Next TIC Report to include cumulative figures from April – March.

Keep as gross figure and to remain on one page.

13. To receive update re: Clock Tower funding application

Cllr M Beard updated members of the failed NLHF application. 
After some discussion it was agreed to be taken to the next Clock Tower meeting and discussed as a one item agenda. 

Cllr M Beard to arrange a date with the Town Clerk.

14. To receive update re: Coleford Community Regeneration

Members noted the data received from consultant Chris Jones. 

For Chris Jones to put together a preliminary report for early January and arrange a subsequent meeting to discuss said report.
15. To consider request for funding for Heritage Open Days

Cllr C Elsmore left the room.
Cllr N Penny updated the room of the recent funding request. 

After some discussion the below recommendation was agreed: 
Recommendation: 
Subject to balancing the budget, to recommend CTC ringfence £1,500.00 from next year’s budget under Events, for Heritage days. 

Proposed by Cllr N Penny, seconded by Cllr S Cox and unanimously agreed. 
Cllr C Elsmore re-entered the room. 

16. To receive update on KGV car park works

Cllr M Cox updated members of the recent pre-planning advice and activity relating to the proposed KGV car park works.

To bring back to Full Council once clarity is sought over what information was submitted.
17. To receive update on land at Angel Vale

The Town Clerk updated members around the recent confusion on land ownership of certain parts of the Angel Vale estate. 
Discussions have taken place with both Bloor Developers and Forest of Dean District Council (FoDDC). CTC now awaiting information from FoDDC. 

18. To receive update on TIC rent refund

Cllr N Penny updated the room of recent updates relating to the TIC rent refund. 
Recommendation: 

For the Town Clerk to contact Mr Bath and accept the current offer of 1 week rebate. 

      Proposed by Cllr N Penny, seconded by Cllr P Kay, unanimously agreed. 
19. To receive update from the Chair

Cllr N Penny proposed the meeting to go into committee.
Cllr M Beard seconded, and it was unanimously agreed. 
Cllr N Penny provided an update to members and the meeting then resumed to open session.
20. To receive update re: CCTV

The Town Clerk updated members on the CCTV situation. 
CCTV has significantly improved following a constructive meeting held between CTC and the providers. A next working day turn around has been agreed on any issues reported.
A quote has been accepted to ensure the system becomes fully functional, which includes some improvements.

An additional meeting was held with the Police on angles needed etc. 

Alternative CCTV company contacted to obtain quote. 
21. To adopt TIC Volunteer Policy

Mic to look at current TIC Handbook and Volunteering Policy, and update as needed. 
CTC to look into possible overarching policy that covers other volunteers (ColEVole’s) with sub-sections.  
Deferred – to be guided by Mic and others and brought back to Full Council for re-opening of the TIC on the 3rd of February.
22. To note Planning and Highways minutes
Cllr M Cox updated members on recent Poolway Farm planning application activity.
Emphasised was also put on the Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP), following information gained around District Councils. 
For a discussion around the NDP to be had early January Full Council. 
23. To note Clerks report
Noted 
24. To note Correspondence
Parking concerns on Boxbush Road to be shared with County Cllr Allaway-Martin.
Meeting end: 20.57
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